College Park Quarterly Meeting – Changing Ourselves, Changing the World

May 13-15, 2011, Ben Lomond Quaker Center

Opening Plenary: 

Our first plenary session opened Saturday morning at about 9:15 a.m. following a period 

of family worship, at Ben Lomond Quaker Center with about 75 present.

Welcome:  Presiding Clerk Bob Runyan (CH) welcomed us to this 215th gathering of College Park Quarterly Meeting.  Quaker Center Co-Director Kathy Runyan oriented us to Ben Lomond Quaker Center.

Roll Call:  Assistant Clerk Rolene Walker (SF) read the roll call of meetings and worship groups, with attenders rising as their meeting was called.  

Friends from the following meetings and worship groups were present: 

Berkeley

Central Coast

Chico

Davis

Delta

Friends House (WG)

Grass Valley

Humboldt

Lake County (WG)

Live Oak

Marin

Palo Alto

Redding

Redwood Forest

Reno

Sacramento

San Francisco

San Jose

Santa Cruz

Soledad State Prison (WG)

Strawberry Creek

Ukiah (WG)

Visalia

There were no Friends present from the following meetings and worship groups: 

Appleseed, Fresno, Mendocino, Monterey Peninsula, Napa Sonoma, Oakland (WG), Southern Humboldt (WG), and West Marin (WG).

[It was clarified that Soledad State Prison WG is a worship group under the care of Marin]

We welcomed Jim Johnson from Friends House Santa Rosa.

Friends World Committee for Consultation (FWCC):  Robin Mohr (SF), newly appointed Executive Secretary of FWCC Section of the Americas, shared information about FWCC and invited questions re: FWCC, the 6th World Conference of Friends to take place in  2012, and the Quaker Youth Pilgrimage in Europe next summer.  Robin encouraged our involvement in FWCC.

Children’s Program:  Ginger Curtis (VI), Children’s Program Committee member, introduced the committee and helpers, informed us of  plans, and invited volunteers.

Teen Program: Cecelia Fitzgerald-Cook (LO), Teen Co-Clerk, shared plans for joint and separate activities, and invited Friends to join in Chat Box tables at lunch, service projects after lunch, and intergenerational games later in the afternoon.  Adults were also invited to the teens’ business meeting after Family Night.

Pacific Yearly Meeting Youth Program:  Sarah Beutel (Mountain View Monthly Meeting, Intermountain Yearly Meeting), Pacific Yearly Meeting Youth Program Coordinator, informed us that she will be transitioning out of this position.  Elizabeth Boardman (DA), Youth Program Coordinator Supervisor, shared information about this position, also posted on the Pacific Yearly Meeting and College Park Quarterly Meeting websites.  Appreciation was expressed for Sarah’s work this year.

Plenary I:  

Introduction to Theme: “Changing Ourselves, changing the World”:  Bob Runyan, Clerk, introduced the theme and spoke of his hope that change in ourselves will lead to change in the world.

Sociometric Exercise:  We participated in a “Yes/No/Maybe” exercise with the following questions

1.   Educating oneself is as important as taking action.

2.   I have engaged in peace and justice activities that I later thought were useless.

3.   Working for justice is more effective than working for peace.

4.   Have you ever heard a talk or read something that instantly made you change your life style in some way?

5.   Does your daily work enhance your spiritual life?

6.   Are you faithful to the leadings of the spirit in choosing your work, vocation, and life style?
Nominating Committee:  Sarah Tyrrell (BE), committee clerk, reported, and bringing names for officers, committee members, and corporation board members [Attachment #1].  Sarah shared excerpts from letters and other information on those whose names were brought for corporation boards.  Corrections were made and various concerns voiced regarding the boards.  Dorothy Henderson (GV), Sierra Friends Center Head of School, invited Friends to meet with her to discuss any concerns about Sierra Friends Center’s financial situation or other concerns.  Friends were encouraged to consider deeply our responsibility for and care of these corporations, and to take any concerns about names being brought to Nominating Committee.

Naming Committee: Offering names out of the silence, Friends brought forward names for the Naming Committee (ad hoc Committee to Name the Nominating Committee).  We named Martha Hunkins (HU), Carol Mosher (BE), and Carl Anderson (ST) as members of the Naming Committee, with Eric Sabelman (PA) as alternate and Martha Hunkins as convenor.

Minutes:  The minutes were read, and approved with corrections.

Interest Groups:  We heard descriptions and locations of these afternoon interest groups:

(1)   Pay Under Protest Campaign with Elizabeth Boardman (DA)

(2)   American Friends Service Committee’s New Priorities Campaign, with Sandra Schwartz (SF)

(3)   Friends House, with Jim Johnson (Friends House Director) and Kale Williams (Friends Association of Services for the Elderly Board Clerk)

(4)   Equality for Queer People, with Phoenix Madrone (SC), introduced by Heather Madrone (SC)

We counted off for Worship-Sharing groups
Minutes: The minutes were read and approved with corrections.

Worship-Sharing:  After the close of Plenary I, we dispersed to various locations in groups and responded to these queries:

(1)   How are you changing in order to “Be the change you wish to see in the world”?

(2)   How do you get others to join you in making personal changes for a better world?

(3)   How does your faith shape your actions, sustain you, and give you hope?

Lunch Tables with Chat Boxes organized by the teens focused on Quakers and God, the Bible, Conflict, Equality, and Peace.

Plenary II:
 

We gathered at 4:05 p.m. for worship and Plenary II.

Announcements:  Assistant Clerk Rolene Walker (SF) read announcements.

Nominating Committee:  Sarah Tyrrell (BE), Nominating Committee clerk, brought the names of Stephen Matchett (SF) for Teen Program Committee and Ray Rischpater (PA) to join Jeff Kroeber as Spring 2012 Arrangements Coordinator.

Panelists on Changing Ourselves and Changing the World:

(1)  Steve Birdlebough (RF), now residing at Friends House Santa Rosa, spoke of his work to form Friends of SMART (Sonoma-Marin Area Rail Transit) and to revive passenger train transit in the area.

(2)  Heather Howard (VI) spoke of workshops on voluntary simplicity she participated in and about making the profane sacred.

(3)  Marie Vastola (LO) spoke of the experience of attending the Woolman Semester at Sierra Friends Center last fall, and how transformative the experiential learning was.

In response to a question about the spiritual dimension of these experiences, other Friends shared their life-changing experiences of prison work, adoption, and gathering with Friends on a regular basis to study and share their lives.
State of the Meeting Reports:  Elizabeth Boardman (DA), Worship and Ministry Committee Clerk, read a summary of State of the Meeting Reports received from monthly meetings in our quarterly meeting [Attachment #2].

Minutes:  The minutes were read and approved.

Announcements:   Assistant Clerk Rolene Walker (SF) read announcements.

Worship:  We closed with worship.

Plenary III:
  
We opened Plenary III with worship at 8:30 am on Sunday morning.

Treasurer:   Treasurer Paul Harris (RF) presented the Membership Quotas list for Fiscal Year 10/1/2010-9/30/2011, and the Treasurer’s Report [Attachment #3].

Finance Committee:  Carl Anderson (ST), Finance Committee Clerk: no report.

Ben Lomond Quaker Center (BLQC):  Ray Rischpater (PA), BLQC Association Board member, read the report [Attachment #4].  Kathy Runyan, Quaker Center Co-Director, provided additional information on the Quaker Center workshop, “Creating the future of Ben Lomond Quaker Center”, scheduled for June 3-5, 2011, and on Quaker Camps and workcamp at Quaker Center this summer.  A Friend expressed the hope that the visioning workshop will be structured in such a way as to support the work of the BLQC Board.

Registrar:  Denis Thalson (BE), Registrar, reported a total of 106 registrants, including 5 children, 15 teens, and 7 Young Friends.  (Recording Clerk: the count was subsequently revised, with the addition of 3 more children for a total of 109 registrants and 8 children). [Attachment #5].

Ministry and Oversight Committee:  Elizabeth Boardman, clerk, reported [Attachment #6].

Minutes:  The minutes were read and approved.

Nominating Committee:  Sarah Tyrrell (BE), Nominating Committee Clerk, presented the revised report [Attachment #7], and read the names brought for approval for Quarterly Meeting officers and committee members.  These names were approved:

Minute 2011-Spring-1:  We approved the names brought for College Park Quarterly Meeting officers and committee members.
Sarah next presented the names brought forward for approval for College Park Friends Educational Association (CPFEA), Ben Lomond Quaker Center Association (BLQCA), and Friends Association of Services to the Elderly (FASE) Boards, and clarified the composition required for each Board.  These names were approved:

Minute 2011-Spring-2:  We approved the names brought for College Park Friends Educational Association (CPFEA), Ben Lomond Quaker Center Association (BLQCA), and Friends Association of Services to the Elderly (FASE) Boards.

Joe Magruder (BE) asked to be recorded as standing aside.

Appreciation was expressed for the work of Nominating Committee:

Minute 2011-Spring-3:  We expressed our appreciation for the work of the Nominating Committee.

CLOSING PLENARY:    
After a short break, we regathered at 10 a.m. for our closing plenary.

Children's Program Report:  Shannon Fagen (RE) and Robin Johnson (SC) reported [Attachment #8]

Teen Report:  Emily Walden (CC) and Augie Brinker (SC), read their report, which included the names of their new officers:  Augie Brinker (SC) and Emily Walden (CC) to serve as clerks, and Miranda Baker (SC) and Gabe Kittle (SC) as planning clerks [Attachment #9].

In response to a question, Keenan Lorenzato (DA) explained “Banana Tag”, also know as “Infinity Tag”.

Concentric circles on changing Ourselves and Changing the World:  we participated in a concentric circles exercise which included a tree, responding to these queries:

(1)   In what ways are you faithful to the leadings of the spirit in choosing your work vocation, and life style?

(2)   Does your daily life enhance your spiritual life?  If so, how?

(3)   In what areas do you work for constructive change?  Are you consistent in your efforts?

(4)   When have you had a strong sense that your actions have made a difference in the larger world?

(5)   Have you ever heard or read something that instantly made you change your life style in some way?

(6)   What is your vision of a world restored?

Announcements:  Assistant Clerk Rolene Walker (SF) sang the announcements.

Minutes:  The minutes were read and approved.

Closing Worship

We closed with worship at 12:00 noon, purposing to next meet 10th month 14-16 (October 14-16), 2011, at Sierra Friends Center.

Respectfully submitted,



Signed,

Janet Leslie, Recording Clerk


Bob Runyan, Presiding Clerk

___________________________________________________________________

Attachments:

1.  CPQM Nominating Committee slate May 14, 2011

2.  State of the Meeting Reports:  Summary

3.  Treasurer’s Report and Membership Quotas for Fiscal Year 10/1/2010-9/30/2011

4.  Ben Lomond Quaker Center Association report

5.  Registrar’s report

6.  Ministry and Oversight Committee report

7.  CPQM Nominating Committee slate May 15, 2011

8.  Children’s Program report

9.  Teen report

___________________________________________________________________
